

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS BOARD PACKET

September 23, 2020

Executive Director Michael Mirra

Board of Commissioners

Stanley Rumbaugh, Chair | Shennetta Smith, Vice Chair Dr. Minh-Anh Hodge | Derek Young | Pastor Michael Purter

REGULAR MEETINGBoard of Commissioners

WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 23, 2020

The Board of Commissioners of the Housing Authority of the City of Tacoma will hold a Regular Meeting on **Wednesday**, **September 23, 2020**, at **4:45 pm**.

Join Zoom Meeting

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/87029660664 / Meeting ID: 870 2966 0664 / Dial: (253) 215-8782

Pass: 536355

The site is accessible to people with disabilities. Persons who require special accommodations should contact Sha Peterson (253) 207-4450, before 4:00 pm the day before the scheduled meeting.

I, Sha Peterson, certify that on or before September 18, 2020, I FAXED/EMAILED, the preceding PUBLIC MEETING NOTICE before:

City of Tacoma 747 Market Street fax: 253-591-5300

Tacoma, WA 98402 <u>CityClerk@cityoftacoma.com</u>

Northwest Justice Project 715 Tacoma Avenue South fax: 253-272-8226

Tacoma, WA 98402

KCPQ-TV/Channel 13 1813 Westlake Avenue North tips@q13fox.com

Seattle, WA 98109

KSTW-TV/CW 11 2211 Elliott Avenue, Suite 200

Seattle, WA 98121

Tacoma News Tribune 1950 South State

Tacoma, WA 98405

The Tacoma Weekly PO Box 7185

Tacoma, WA 98406

and other individuals and organizations with residents reporting applications on file.

Sha Peterson

Executive Administrator

AGENDA

REGULAR BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS MEETING September 23, 2020, 4:45 PM

Join Zoom Meeting

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/87029660664 / Mtg ID: 870 2966 0664 / Dial: (253) 215-8782

- 1. CALL TO ORDER
- 2. ROLL CALL
- 3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES
 - 3.1 Minutes of August 26, 2020—Annual Meeting
 - 3.2 Minutes of September 8, 2020—Regular Meeting
- 4. GUEST COMMENTS
- 5. COMMITTEE REPORTS
- 6. COMMENTS FROM THE EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR
- 7. COMMENTS FROM THE COMMISSIONERS
- 8. ADJOURNMENT



MINUTES



BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS MEETING MINUTES ANNUAL SESSION WEDNESDAY, AUGUST 26, 2020

The Commissioners of the Housing Authority of the City of Tacoma met in Annual Meeting at 4:45 PM on Wednesday, August 26, 2020, via Zoom Meeting https://us02web.zoom.us/j/6267029359 / Meeting ID: 626 702 9359 / Dial (253) 215-8782.

1. CALL TO ORDER

Chair Young called the meeting of the Board of Commissioners of the Housing Authority of the City of Tacoma (THA) to order at 5:05 PM.

2. ROLL CALL

Upon roll call, those present and absent were as follows:

PRESENT	ABSENT
Commissioners	
Chair Derek Young	
Vice Chair Stanley Rumbaugh	
(arrived late at 4:58 pm)	
Commissioner Dr. Minh-Anh Hodge	
Commissioner Pastor Purter	
Commissioner Shennetta Smith	
(arrived late at 4:56 pm)	
Staff	
Michael Mirra, Executive Director	
Sha Peterson, Executive Administrator	
April Black, Deputy Executive Director	
Ken Shalik, Finance Director	
Barbara Tanbara, Interim Human	
Resources Director	
	Frankie Johnson, Property Management Director
Kathy McCormick, Real Estate	
Development Director	
Sandy Burgess, Administrative Services	
Director	
Julie LaRocque, Rental Assistance	
Director	
Cacey Hanauer, Client Support and	
Empowerment Director	

Chair Young declared there was a quorum present @ 5:06 pm and proceeded.

3. ELECTION OF OFFICERS

3.1 Nomination and vote of Chair of the Board of Commissioners. Designated Executive Director to be temporary Chair.

Chair Young called for a motion to designate Executive Director Michael Mirra to be temporary Chair for the nomination of Chair.

Temporary Chair Mirra called for nominations for the office of Chair of the Board of Commissioners. Commissioner Smith nominated Vice Chair Rumbaugh to serve as Chair. Commissioner Purter seconded the motion. Vice Chair Rumbaugh accepted the nomination.

Upon roll call, the vote was as follows:

AYES: 5
NAYS: None
Abstain: None
Absent: None

Motion approved.

Executive Director Mirra turned the Chair over to Chair Rumbaugh.

3.2 Nomination and vote for Vice Chair.

Chair Rumbaugh called for nominations for the office of Vice Chair for the coming year. Commissioner Young nominated Commissioner Smith to serve as Vice Chair. Commissioner Hodge seconded the motion.

Upon roll call, the vote was as follows:

AYES: 5
NAYS: None
Abstain: None
Absent: None

Motion Approved.

4. APPOINTMENT TO STANDING COMMITTEES

The board by unanimous vote appointed the following:

Real Estate Development Committee—Commissioner Young, Chair Rumbaugh

Finance Committee—Commissioner Young, Commissioner Hodge

Education Committee—Commissioner Hodge, Vice Chair Smith

Community Partnership Committee—Commissioner Purter, Vice Chair Smith

Diversity, Equity and Inclusion Committee—Vice Chair Smith, Commissioner Hodge

Chair Rumbaugh called for a motion to approve all committee members for the five committees. Commissioner Hodge motioned to approve the motion. Commissioner Young seconded the motion.

Upon roll call, the vote was as follows:

AYES: 5
NAYS: None
Abstain: None
Absent: None

Motion Approved.

5. BY-LAWS REVIEW AND RECOMMENDATION

The question of by-laws is a subject of a resolution in the regular session.

9. COMMISSIONER ANNUAL CERTIFICATION

In accordance with section 5.4 of the By-Laws, Board Secretary and Executive Director Mirra acknowledged receipt of Conflict of Interest certification from all commissioners in attendance. No conflicts existed in the reported year 2019-2020.

10. COMMENTS FROM COMMISSIONERS

Chair Rumbaugh thanked Pastor Arthur Banks on behalf of Tacoma Housing Authority (THA) and the Board. He noted that Pastor Banks has brought conscience to the community and has been remarkably effective and thoughtful with his advocacy and his spiritual guidance. He added that he has been a great service to the board and added great value to the Board of Commissioners. Chair Rumbaugh is appreciative of the many years and hours he dedicated to THA.

10. ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business to conduct at the Board of Commissioners Annual Meeting, Chair Rumbaugh moved to adjourn. All votes were in favor of adjournment.

The Board of Commissioners Annual Reorganization meeting adjourned upon being zoom bombed.

APPROVED AS CORRECT Adopted: September 8, 2020 Stanley Rumbaugh, Chair



BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS MEETING MINUTES REGULAR SESSION WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 8, 2020

The Commissioners of the Housing Authority of the City of Tacoma met in Regular Session at 4:45 PM on Wednesday, September 8, 2020 via Zoom Meeting.

1. CALL TO ORDER

Chair Rumbaugh called the meeting of the Board of Commissioners of the Housing Authority of the City of Tacoma (THA) to order at 4:09 PM.

2. ROLL CALL

Upon roll call, those present and absent were as follows:

PRESENT	ABSENT
Commissioners	
Chair Stanley Rumbaugh	
Vice Chair Shennetta Smith	
(arrived late at 4:09 pm)	
Commissioner Derek Young	
	Commissioner Dr. Minh-Anh Hodge
Commissioner Pastor Purter	
Staff	
Michael Mirra, Executive Director	
Sha Peterson, Executive Administrator	
April Black, Deputy Executive Director	
Ken Shalik, Finance Director	
Barbara Tanbara, Interim Human	
Resources Director	
Frankie Johnson, Property Management	
Director	
Kathy McCormick, Real Estate	
Development Director	
Sandy Burgess, Administrative Services	
Director	
Julie LaRocque, Rental Assistance	
Director	
	Cacey Hanauer, Client Support &
	Empowerment Director

Chair Young declared there was a quorum present @ 4:10 pm and proceeded.

3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

Chair Rumbaugh asked for any corrections to, or discussion of the minutes for the Regular Session of the Board of Commissioners for Wednesday, July 22, 2020. Commissioner Young moved to adopt the minutes. Vice Chair Smith seconded.

Upon roll call, the vote was as follows:

AYES: 4
NAYS: None
Abstain: None
Absent: 1

Motion approved.

4. GUEST COMMENTS

None.

5. COMMITTEE REPORTS

Real Estate Development Committee—Vice Chair Rumbaugh

The committee is planning to meet soon and will provide a report.

Finance Committee—Commissioner Hodge and Chair Young

The committee met last month to go over the financials and discuss next year's budget. The committee also had an Entrance Meeting with the auditors.

Education Committee—Commissioner Hodge and Vice-Chair Smith

The committee has not had a chance to meet but will do so this week and will report next month.

Community Partnership Committee—Commissioner Purter

Commissioner Purter will need time to understand the committee, and Chair Rumbaugh is looking forward to his service on the committee.

Diversity, Equity and Inclusion—Vice Chair Smith, Commissioner Hodge

The committee has not met but Vice Chair Smith recalled that Directors Johnson and Hanauer sent out an email stating how well the meetings with staff are going. Director Johnson added that the group is discussing the scope and language for the Request for Proposal for the external facilitator.

6. COMMENTS FROM THE EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

Executive Director (ED) Michael Mirra directed the board to his report. He reviewed his recent discussions with the Congressional delegation and others seeking to anticipate the federal HUD budget for 2021.

He also reviewed discussions about the coming state legislature session in January. Its main pertinence for THA will be to preserve the state funding for Arlington Drive Campus for Homeless Youth and Young Adults. Vice Chair Smith asked for an update on discussions with the City and its ability to help with the effort. ED Mirra anticipated that the Mayor and the County Executive will be sending a letter shortly to the Governor and legislators in support.

Chair Rumbaugh inquired about the Cares funding of \$750k that needs to be spent by the end of the year. Director Shalik informed the board that funding is actually at \$1.7M because THA received an additional \$984k in August. He also learned that the funds do not need to be spent until June of next year. Chair Rumbaugh asked for the plan to use the funds that complies with the terms and how to track what is spent on Covid. According to Director Shalik, THA has spent \$1M of the funds with approximately \$287k for Housing and Assistance Program (HAP) funds. Initial costs were staff time, additional security for the senior properties, and maintenance work with sanitization. HAP is going up so finance is paying attention to that and will classify some costs against Covid.

Chair Rumbaugh stated that Tacoma Public Schools (TPS) and neighboring jurisdictions are teaching kids remotely. He wanted to know what THA has done to ensure kids in THA's services have IT needs. According to Deputy Executive Director Black, TPS has arranged to equp all families with IT needs. The Foundation for Tacoma Students received funds to pay for internet for low-income households and just received an additional \$150k from the Cares fund.

7. ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS

Finance

Finance Department (FD) Director Ken Shalik directed the board to the finance report. According to Director Shalik, it has been an interesting year for THA. He reviewed the anticipated surplus. Property purchases was budgeted at \$2M for the year and THA is in the midst of purchasing the three Trees properties. \$1.5M was set aside for additional remodel of the 1st floor of 902, but due to the pandemic and teleworking, the need for it will change. THA received the waterfall payments for Renew Tacoma but that was a one time payment and levels out over the course of the year.

Expenses are under and dramatically so for travel and training because of the pandemic. HAP will continue to increase. It is a little under for June but that was expected for bringing on The Rise and Arlington, and will likely increase more because the average

HAP will be going up due to Covid. THA will end the year well with money to carry over for property purchases and remodel.

THA has \$25M in Cash and \$1.5 in MTW. There is \$5.86M for the sale of the 34 scatterred site homes. THA can only access those funds for development and with Housing and Urban Development (HUD) approval. Commissioner Purter asked for HUD's response time. Director Shalik said that varies from 5-6 months. Director Shalik led a review of the various reserves accounts. ED Mirra asked if the government shuts down, how long THA can last. Two months responded Director Shalik.

Commissioner Young moved to ratify the payment of cash disbursements totaling \$5,8891,715 for the month of July 2020. Vice Chair Smith seconded.

Upon roll call, the vote was as follows:

AYES: 4
NAYS: None
Abstain: None
Absent: 1

Motion Approved.

Policy, Innovation and Evaluation

Policy, Innovation and Evaluation (PIE) Director April Black directed the board to her report. She reviewed significant changes to the PIE department staff. She also reviewed the department's policy work, background screening, policy update and the work launching the expansion of T-SHAP. DED Black spoke of a coming resolution to update the College Housing and Assistance Program (CHAP) administrative plan. Chair Rumbaugh stated that he saw language on the PIE report regarding people coming out of prison and housing challenges. He added that stabalizing a person's housing is critical to reducing recidivism. According to DED Black, THA received a response from Tacoma Community College (TCC) in partnership with the Department of Corrections (DOC), but it remains unclear what they are tyring to accomplish with the program that is different than the existing CHAP program. In their most recent proposal, they aren't sure if they can use the 25 DOC vouchers. PIE staff will have a conversation with them to see what they are trying to achieve. Commissioner Young inquired about the Gates and Ballmer funds and asked if it is something that in two years THA will need to search for again or if it is something that will be budgeted for. DED Black responded that the reason THA is committing \$354K is because there are new dollars for Cares that will go away. The funds THA is matching will also go away. If THA fully expends the funds, staff can make a case for why further investment should continue at the same level.

Client Support and Empowerment

Client Support and Empowerment (CSE) Director Cacey Hanauer was not in attendance. DED Black reported on her behalf. There have been staffing changes in the CSE department. She reviewed them. During the pandemic, staff are able to provide the summer lunch program and to subsidize the summer camp. \$800K of the Ballmer funding will fund additional positions in CSE related to full family services, supporting families and their children. Chair Rumbaugh stated that it appears 90% of the referrals were for nutrition assistance and asked how much was related to Covid and the comparison year after year. DED Black will look into this and will report next month.

Rental Assistance

Rental Assistance (RA) Director Julie LaRocque directed the board to her report. Utilization is staying steady at above 100%. Director LaRocque said that people are very appreciative of the safety net the voucher provides them. They are unsure of the future and hanging on to their vouchers. RA, along with other housing authorities, have been having meetings regarding Covid. They discovered that landlords are seeing rent defaults among their unsubsidized tenants of 20% or more and only 5% for voucher holders. It is important to know that vouchers are keeping up with rent like the private market, which makes vouchers more attractive. ED Mirra added that there is lower default rate among voucher holds because housing authorities pay their rent on time. Director LaRocque agreed and added that the Landlord Advisory Group also agrees. They are seeing fewer THA clients defaulting.

RA staff have decided that rather than having the state auditors come to the office, staff will provide all information electronically this year. Staff are working really hard to make sure the records are scanned in; she is proud of her staff for doing such great work and is thankful for IT's assistance. RA will be busy leasing for The Rise at 19th.

Property Management

Property Management (PM) Director Frankie Johnson directed the board to her report. PM has been busy in a lot of areas as other departments have been in both admin and maintenance side. Admin processed 650 hardships between April and July. Staff are gearing up for Arlington Drive and The Rise on 19th and expect to be busy for leasing. The emphasis for staff has been on the restructure, operations and compliance. PM made structural changes to the compliance position, moving one portfolio manager to compliance manager. There will be an email to orient people of PM's structure. Staff are also gearing up to make sure staff have enough Personal Protective Equipment (PPE) and are prepared and stocked up. Director Johnson thanked her team, including David Dailey, Yvonne Ginoulis and Hope Center. PM has been enjoying 99% occupancy during the year, and after speaking with other housing authorities, Director Johnson realized how unusual that is. The goal for unit turns is 20. THA is now at an average of 17 days.

Real Estate Development

Real Estate Development (RED) Director Kathy McCormick directed the board to her report. Staff have been busy with The Rise and Arlington Drive, both well designed and executed projects. Attention to detail is reflected in the design. Arlington Drive is ahead of schedule and under budget. The Rise is also under budget and will be opening early October. Director McCormick has a Gault meeting with the development committee next week. RED staff are busy with the Trees project, with 300 units in three different locations. That continues to be challenging but staff are persevering, and may close early November. Chair Rumbaugh asked when occupancy is expected at The Rise. Early October, responded Director McCormick. ED Mirra asked for news from the Department of Ecology. According to Director McCormick, she sent an email to the development consultant and asked the City to review it. She is pushing really hard to get it wrapped up.

8. NEW BUSINESS

8.1 **RESOLUTION 2020-08-26 (1)**

Amendment #3 to Architectural and Engineering Services with SMR Architects

Arlington Drive Youth Campus

A **RESOLUTION** of the Board of Commissioners of the Housing Authority of the City of Tacoma

WHEREAS, On September 28, 2016, the Board approved Resolution 2016-09-28 (4) authorizing the Executive Director to negotiate and execute a contract for A & E services for the Crisis Residential Center and master plan for Arlington Drive property to SMR Architects in an amount not-to-exceed \$300,000; and

WHEREAS, On May 12, 2017, THA entered into a contract with SMR Architects to provide A & E design and master planning services in the amount of \$205,335; and

WHEREAS, On December 8, 2017, THA and SMR Architects executed Addendum No. 1 in the amount of \$940.00; increasing the contract to \$206,275; and

WHEREAS, On July 25, 2018 THA and SMR Architects executed Addendum No. 2 in the amount of \$983,725; increasing the contract to \$1,190,000; and

WHEREAS, THA would like to revise the total contract for SMR Architects to include additional A & E fees needed to complete design for specific items, including a generator, play court for the Crisis Residential Center and off-site improvements, a new fence design, storm water pump system and miscellaneous design costs for the rental housing portion of the development; now, therefore, be it

Resolved by the Board of Commissioners of the Housing Authority of the City of Tacoma, Washington as follows:

Authorize the Executive Director to increase the contact amount with SMR Architects by \$190,000 for a total not-to-exceed amount of \$1,380,000.

Commissioner Young motioned to approve the resolution. Vice Chair Smith seconded the motion.

AYES: 4
NAYS: None
Abstain: None
Absent: 1

Motion Approved: September 8, 2020

Stanley Rumbaugh, Chair

8.2 RESOLUTION 2020-08-26 (2) (Updating THA's Administrative Plan: CHAP Changes)

WHEREAS, the Administrative Plan relates to the administration of the College Housing Assistance Program and is required by HUD; and

WHEREAS, the purpose of the Administrative Plan is to establish policies for carrying out programs in a manner consistent with HUD requirements and local goals and objectives contained in THA's Moving to Work plan; and

WHEREAS, Tacoma Housing Authority's College Housing Assistance Program (CHAP) has program requirements it seeks to change and bring into alignment across the full program; and

WHEREAS, Tacoma Housing Authority seeks to promote the completion of a post-secondary credential; and

WHEREAS, Tacoma Housing Authority seeks to support students who wish to transfer between post-secondary institutions; and

WHEREAS, Tacoma Housing Authority seeks to reduce barriers for students who are overcoming multiple barriers in order to pursue a higher education; and

WHEREAS, staff consulted our education partners and a wide array of community members,

WHEREAS, Changes to the Administrative Plan must be approved by THA Board of Commissioners; now, therefore, be it

Resolved by the Board of Commissioners of the Housing Authority of the City Of Tacoma, Washington, that:

THA's Executive Director is authorized to revise THA's Administrative Plan Chapters 18 and 19, related to the College Housing Assistance Program in the following ways:

Policy	Proposal	Administrative Plan Section
		Requiring Revision
MOD	IFY PROGRAM REQUIREMENTS	18.XXIII "Family Obligations"
being i	program requirements to align with the requirements used for the property based subsidies and agreed upon by acation partners:	19.IV. "Overview of Participant Criteria"
(a)	Maintain at least part-time enrollment of 6 credits or more at a participating institution,	
(b)	Make satisfactory academic progress towards a degree or certificate program. If the student's cumulative GPA drops below a 2.0, the participant must be responsive to recommendations and referrals to academic support services.	
(c)	Have attempted to access FAFSA and if eligible, maintain an active FAFSA.	
(d)	Provide full cooperation with the college program staff assigned to the student.	
(e)	In compliance with FERPA, allow THA, TCC, UW Tacoma, and TPS to share individually identifiable information about the participants and their household to assist with referrals and potential success.	
(f)	Comply with all lease terms, including paying their share of the rent on time and in full, being a good neighbor and taking care of the apartment.	
(g)	Comply with other conditions in Chapter 12 of THA's Administrative Plan.	

Policy Proposal	Administrative Plan Section Requiring Revision
Add the following exception:	
Participants may disenroll or withdraw from classes for one term.	,
A participant may request to extend their leave for a additional term as long as they meet regularly with program staff to ensure they will be able to re-enroll the following term.	
Remove the following program requirements:	
(a) Summer quarter students must participate in an approved community service activity or in an internship.	
(b) Participate in a Financial Literacy workshop before the end of their second quarter of enrollment in the program.	is
EXPAND POST-GRADUATION ASSISTANCE	19.I.
Upon completion of an Associate's or Bachelor's degree, a certificate program, or transfer to a non-participating college/university or apprenticeship program participants may receive up to one year of additional housing payment assistance or five (5) total years of assistance. The additional time (up to one year) will begin at the time the credits are completed.	_
Example:	19.XVIII
• A participant receives an Associate's degree after receiving 18 months of CHAP assistance. The participant may receive an additional 12 months of assistance. The time limit for the additional 12 months will begin at the time the credits were completed.	"Termination of Assistance and Tenancy" 19.XXII "Hardship Policy"
 A participant receives a BA degree after receiving 52 months of CHAP assistance. The participant may recei an additional 8 months of assistance. The time limit for the additional 8 months will begin at the time the credi were completed. 	r
ALLOW EDUCATION PARTNERS TO WAIVE	Add section to

Policy Proposal	Administrative Plan Section Requiring Revision
PROGRAM REQUIREMENTS IN TIMES OF A	follow 19.IV.
NATURAL DISASTER OR PANDEMIC	"Overview of
	Participant
Add a section to include:	Criteria"
In times of a natural disaster or pandemic, minimum credit requirements and academic progress program requirements will be suspended for a period of time agreed upon by the Education Partners.	
During the period of suspended requirements, participants will remain eligible as long as their income is at or below 80% AMI at the time of lease renewal or annual recertification.	

Vice Chair Smith motioned to approve the resolution. Commissioner Young seconded the motion.

Upon roll call, the vote was as follows:

AYES: 4

NAYS: None Abstain: None Absent: 1

Motion Approved: September 8, 2020

Stanley Rumbaugh, Chair

8.3 RESOLUTION 2020-08-26 (3) (Authorized Signers for Financial Institution Accounts)

WHEREAS, The Board selects its chair and vice chair at its annual meeting. When these Board officers change, THA needs a resolution changing the authorized signatures for its accounts at its various financial institutions; and

WHEREAS, This resolution does that and replaces Resolution 2018-8-22(2), which had authorized previous offices as signers; and

WHEREAS, The Board of Commissioners needs to formally authorize the financial institutions and the authorized signers on the accounts; now, therefore, be it

Resolved by the Board of Commissioners of the Housing Authority of the City of Tacoma, Washington that:

The funds of THA are hereby authorized by the laws of the State of Washington and the regulations of the Department of Housing and Urban Development to be utilized, held and invested and that said funds may be deposited with any or all of the following institutions:

BANK OF AMERICA
BANNER BANK
HERITAGE BANK
KEY BANK
J.P. MORGAN CHASE BANK
U.S. BANK
THE BANK OF NEW YORK MELLON TRUST CO.
WASHINGTON STATE INVESTMENT POOL

Or such other institutions as may be found to provide the highest interest rate and/or are beneficial to THA's operational goals.

Be it further resolved that any of the below designated individuals are authorized to enter into any and all transactions relating to the above mentioned institutions as they exist now or may be created in the future upon signature of any two (2) of the following designated individuals:

Stanley Rumbaugh	Chair
Shennetta Smith	Vice Chair
Michael Mira	Executive Director
Kenneth Shalik	Director of Finance
Duane Strom	Comptroller

Be it further resolved that this resolution replaces any and all previous resolutions designating authorized financial institutions and signers.

Be it further resolved that the authorized signers acknowledge and accept Heritage Bank's policy of accepting any check with one authorized signature.

Vice Chair Smith motioned to approve the resolution. Commissioner Young seconded the motion.

Upon roll call, the vote was as follows:

AYES: 4
NAYS: None
Abstain: None
Absent: 1

Motion Approved: September 8, 2020

Stanley Rumbaugh, Chair

8.4 RESOLUTION 2020-08-26 (4) (Amending THA's By-Laws)

WHEREAS, THA's By-Laws govern its operations and work of the Board, including the manner of its convening; and

WHEREAS, The By-Laws allow for its amendment by a resolution of the Board; and

WHEREAS, During the COVID-19 pandemic, the Governor has ordered public agencies not to convene in person as a safety precaution against the contagion. The Governor did this as an emergency exception to the Open Public Meetings Act, Chap. 42.30 RCW. Governor Proclamation 20-28.8 (July 31, 2020). The proclamation further directs that public agencies may convene using alternative ways to permit public access:

Any public agency subject to RCW 42.30 is prohibited from conducting a public meeting subject to RCW 42.30 unless (a) the meeting is not conducted in-person and instead provides an option(s) for the public to attend the proceedings through, at minimum, telephonic access, and may also include other electronic, internet or other means of remote access, and (b) provides the ability for all persons attending the meeting to hear each other at the same time.

Governor's Proclamation 20-28.8, page 4 (July 31, 2020).

The present proclamation expires September 2, 2020; and

WHEREAS, THA's By-Laws should be modified to expressly allow for remote convenings as state authorities or public health measures may direct; now, therefore, be it

Resolved by the Board of Commissioners of the Housing Authority of the City of Tacoma, Washington that:

THA's By-Laws are amended as shown in the attached redlined version.

Vice Chair Smith motioned to approve the resolution. Commissioner Young seconded the motion.

Upon roll call, the vote was as follows:

AYES: 4
NAYS: None
Abstain: None
Absent: 1

Motion Approved: September 8, 2020

Stanley Rumbaugh, Chair

9. COMMENTS FROM COMMISSIONERS

- Chair Rumbaugh acknowledged past commissioner Pastor Arthur Banks (Who
 was present). He noted that Pastor Banks has been a great service to the
 community and THA's board. He humbly served the board and his constituency
 for years. Chair Rumbaugh wished Pastor Banks a happy retirement. "Go in peace
 my friend."
- ED Mirra read a letter he wrote Pastor Banks on behalf of THA.
- Commissioner Young stated that he had five great years with Pastor Banks.
- Commissioner Purter echoed what others have said about his good friend and
 colleague and thanked Pastor Banks for his leadership in the community. He will
 be missed in the community that he has served the whole time he has been in
 Washington.
- Vice Chair Smith saw Pastor Banks as a quiet and gentle giant who speaks remarkably without saying a lot. His presence brought a lot to the board. She thanked him for being on the board.
- DED Black thanked Pastor Banks for his time on the THA board and his quiet and strong leadership. He was quiet but attentive. She thanked him for all his time and dedication to THA.
- Director McCormick noted how she loved Pastor Banks' strong sense of humor and echoed what others have said about him. His quiet sense of humor will be missed.
- Director Shalik stated that Pastor Banks was a commissioner when he started at THA and he appreciates him and Chair Rumbaugh. He loved Pastor Banks' calmness and strong demeanor and how he spoke for THA clients and

constituents. Director Shalik always felt he was in safe hands with Pastor Banks on the board.

- Interim Director Tanbara stated how much the community will miss Pastor Banks at the THA board. She appreciated all the support he has given her.
- Director Johnson echoed what others said regarding Pastor Banks' leadership and representation in the community. She remembered how Pastor Banks looked at homelessness and how much he showed up for that. She has seen him as much in the community as in the board. She added that he will be missed in both places.
- Director LaRocque thanked Pastor Banks for his service to the board. He was a
 good listener and was a voice not only for the board but for THA clients and the
 community.
- Executive Administrator Peterson thanked Pastor Banks for his dedication to the THA board and stated that she will truly miss him. It has been a pleasure working with Pastor Banks.

Pastor Banks thanked everyone and the board for the opportunity to serve on the THA board. All he has tried to do in life is to help others as he traveled along. He quoted Mahalia Jackson's song *If I Can Help Somebody*. He added that you can't go to heaven until you go to Texas. He has sat with the best and admires everyone for the work they do and the unselfish service they provide.

Chair Rumbaugh added that the boards' hearts are always open and indebted to Pastor Banks' service.

Chair Rumbaugh reconfirmed his discussion with ED Mirra to defer further written department reports through the balance of the year. Year end reports will be provided in January 2021. He added that the Covid 19 pandemic has created a tremendous burden on everybody's time. Staff have been working over and above what is reasonably expected of any agency employee. Subject to the board's concurrence, he favors ED Mirra's request to allow deferral of written monthly reports so that time spent in putting together written materials would be better employed providing service to clients. Exception would be if there is anything extraordinary or items that warrant the board's attention. Staff can provide written documents for the board to consider. The Board of Commissioners unanimously approved the proposal.

10. EXECUTIVE SESSION

None.

11. ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business to conduct the meeting ended at 6:01 PM.

APPROVED AS CORRECT Adopted: September 23, 2020 Stanley Rumbaugh, Chair



Real Estate Development Committee

Chair Stanley Rumbaugh Commissioner Derek Young

Finance Committee

Commissioner Derek Young Commissioner Minh-Anh Hodge

Community Partnerships Committee

Vice Chair Shennetta Smith Commissioner Pastor Michael Purter

Education Committee

Vice Chair Shennetta Smith Commissioner Minh-Anh Hodge

Diversity, Equity and Inclusion Committee

Vice Chair Shennetta Smith Commissioner Minh-Anh Hodge



COMMENTS FROM THE EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR



To: THA Board of Commissioners **From:** Michael Mirra, Executive Director

Date: September 20, 2020

Re: Executive Director's Monthly Report

This is my monthly report for September 2020. I remind the Board of its approval to do without written Department reports until January, unless some notable activity or event requires a report. The Directors will still give verbal reports.

1. CONGRESSIONAL AND STATE BUDGET

1.1 Congressional Update

I have no new information about the Congressional effort to fund the government beyond October 1st. We know from the news that Congress is preoccupied with the next COVID-19 assistance bill, the coming election, and now the appointment of a Supreme Court justice.

The government will shut down on October 1st if Congress does not pass at least a Continuing Resolution. If that happens, we have reserves enough to last 2 months.

1.2 State Budget: Arlington Drive

I attach a copy of a September 16th letter that Mayor Woodards and County Executive Dammeier sent to the Governor and Pierce County state legislators. The letter expresses strong support for continued state funding for the operation of Arlington Drive.

2. MISCELLANEOUS

I append my September 19th email to the Board and staff conveying a nice email we received from a voucher client. In this email, she thanks us for mailing her masks to use in the pandemic. We did that as part of a project that delivered masks to all THA clients. In all, we delivered over 20,000 masks. In my email, I explained why that was important to do.





September 16, 2020

Honorable Governor Jay Inslee Office of the Governor Olympia, WA 98504

The Honorable Laurie Jinkins, Speaker of the House
The Honorable Jeannie Darnielle, 27th LD State Senator
The Honorable Jake Fey, 27th LD State Representative
The Honorable Steve O'Ban, 28th LD State Senator
The Honorable Christine Kilduff, 28th LD State Representative
The Honorable Mari Leavitt, 28th LD State Representative
The Honorable Steve Conway, 29th LD State Senator
The Honorable Steve Kirby, 29th State Representative
The Honorable Melanie Morgan, 29th LD State Representative
Washington State Capitol
Olympia, WA 98503

Dear Governor Inslee and Honorable Legislators:

This new crisis of COVID-19 will greatly exacerbate crisis conditions that already existed around housing and homelessness, particularly for our homeless youth. Because of this, we are writing today to ask you to preserve the funding already appropriated for the Arlington Drive Campus for Homeless Youth and Young Adults in Tacoma. Its first phase opened in June; it will be fully open by October 1st. This project is being led by our valued partner, Tacoma Housing Authority (THA). As a testament to the value of this project, all levels of government contributed toward this project's \$22 million construction costs: The State invested \$5 million; the City of Tacoma invested \$2.8 million; and Pierce County invested \$670,000. The rest of the funding comes mostly from private sources: tax credit investors, commercial debt, and THA. THA is also providing the operating funds for the ongoing property management. The operating funds for its supportive services has come from the State. In 2020, for that purpose, the legislature appropriated \$1.25 million for that portion of the present biennium during which the campus would be open. It came through the Office of Homeless Youth. We attach that section of the 2020 Supplemental Budget containing the appropriation. That rate would be \$2 million a year, or \$4 million for the biennium. We ask the legislature to preserve this measure of funding for the coming biennium.

We are pleased to report on behalf of our partners at THA that construction is going very well; the project is under budget and ahead of schedule. The 12-bed Crisis Residential Center for homeless youth ages 12 to 17 years opened in in June. The 58-unit apartment building for homeless young adults ages 18 to 24 years will open around October 1st.

Arlington Drive will serve and save hundreds of homeless youth and young people each year. It is a nationally unique partnership formed between the Tacoma Housing Authority and two of the nation's premier providers of social services to homeless young people: Community Youth Services and the Y Social Impact Center, a social service division of the YMCA of Greater Seattle. As a result of the financial support this project has received, as well as this tremendous partnership, Arlington Drive will be a regional asset serving young people in crisis throughout the Puget Sound area. This project will have Washington State show how to do this hard work well, and at scale. We are immensely grateful to the State for its support.

We know the State, along with all of our fellow cities and counties, face serious budget challenges because of both the pandemic and the related economic shut down. We know you will get many requests to preserve funding during the 2021 legislative session, and we respectfully request that you place the Arlington Drive project and associated services as a high priority.

We write to ask you to preserve Arlington Drive's operating funding. Maintaining this commitment would constitute a prudent use of public funds that are now even more scarce and would be the right choice for many reasons; here are a few we hope you will consider:

1. Preserve the public investment in building Arlington Drive

The operating funding will protect the nearly \$7 million investment the State, the City and the County have made to build Arlington Drive. Without these crucial State operating dollars, Arlington Drive will stand empty of the homeless young people the state, the City and the County paid to serve.

2. Arlington Drive Money Will Serve the Neediest: Homeless Young People

We understand that serving the neediest is a state spending priority. Near the top of that list must be homeless young people. Arlington Drive will serve and save hundreds of young people a year. They will come to Arlington from the streets. The police will bring them. They will come from sex trafficking, from trading sex for shelter, from foster care, and from the juvenile justice system. They will come when their families kick them out. They will come when they make the plausible judgment that the streets are safer than home. Arlington Drive will give them all a second chance: a second chance at an adolescence, a family, and an education; a second chance at a reasonable adulthood, an occupation, and a life without dependency on social services; and a second chance at a life without fear.

3. The pandemic has worsened the peril for homeless young people

As mentioned, housing and homelessness were priority issues before COVID-19, and the pandemic has made the need for Arlington Drive more dire. The pandemic has reminded us that housing is necessary not only for personal health, but also for public health. This is especially true for homeless young people. Most traditional shelters are not open to them, or they are not safe for young people. Young people then find shelter and safety in groups, with no prospect for social distancing, hygiene, or guidance. The contagion poses even more risk to those young people who trade sex for shelter.

4. Arlington Drive is an emergency response to the pandemic

The state is spending a lot of money responding to the pandemic, much of that on meeting emergent needs. That purpose fits Arlington Drive exactly, which will provide healthy housing for young people who would otherwise be homeless.

5. Arlington Drive will save money in averted other costs

Spending the appropriated funds will save money in averted costs that will arise from the other services young people will then need if they cannot get housing and services at Arlington Drive, especially if they get sick with COVID-19.

5. Arlington Drive is an investment in a better future

The Arlington Drive funding also counts as an investment in the community's future. We need to come out of this pandemic more resilient and prepared for the next emergency, better and more just than we were. For this purpose, in addition to responding to emergent needs, the State should continue not only to imagine a better future, but also to invest in it. A better future for our homeless young people is easy to imagine. It looks precisely like Arlington Drive.

6. Arlington Drive is an investment in a more equitable future

Arlington Drive will help address grievous inequities. Due to longstanding systemic inequities, youth of color and LGBTQ+ youth are disproportionately experiencing homelessness when compared to their percentage of the overall population. In the absence of an effective intervention, their homelessness promises to perpetuate these disparities into a population of adult homelessness and adult destitution. Arlington Drive can interrupt this inherited inequity.

We know you face hard choices ahead. We hope this helps you understand that preserving the \$4 million funding for Arlington Drive is an important and necessary choice that will help preserve the health of our youth and the resilience of our entire community.

Sincerely,

Bruce Dammeier County Executive Victoria R. Woodards Victoria R. Woodards Mayor, City of Tacoma From: <u>Michael Mirra</u>

To: THA Commissioners; THA All; Janette Simon (janette.simon@managementtrust.com); Brittney Stricklen; Mark

Melsness; Cathy Reines; Chad Duncan; Peter Ansara - KWA (pansara@kwacares.org); Billy Brown

(billyrobinson@yahoo.com)

Subject: THA Mask Project - nice email from client!

Date: Saturday, September 19, 2020 10:20:00 PM

Attachments: image001.png

Mask Distribution Flyer 2020-7-20.pdf

Mask Distribution Flyer for Voucher Households 2020-7-26 with translation info.pdf

Dear THA Staff and Commissioners, and Our Mask Team Partners:

I append below a very nice email Dana received from one of her voucher clients. She thanks THA for the masks we sent her. You may know of our project that delivered masks to all THA client families, and others. We hung a plastic bag with masks on every doorknob in the portfolio we manage directly, our portfolio that third party managers manage for us (Highland Crest, Outrigger, Prairie Oaks, Alberta Canada Apartments), all apartments in buildings which have some participants in THA's College Housing Assistance Program (Koz on Market, Koz on Puyallup, Highland Flats, and Crosspoint), the two Salishan senior buildings (Salishan Gardens and International Place), and all Salishan home owners. We also mailed masks to every household participating in our rental assistance programs. Each bag had one to five masks, depending on the family size. We also put in a flyer. I attach copies. In all, we delivered more than 20,000 masks!

This was a lot of work – finding the masks, stuffing them into plastic bags with a flyer, physically hanging the bags on thousands of doorknobs, stuffing mailing packets, data work to match masks with addresses, putting on address lapels, and mailing them to thousands more people! The Mask Team that got this done was Sha, Martha, Yvonne, Kim, Janette Simon (our wonderful manager of the Salishan Association), THA's property management, CSE and Rental Assistance staff, always alert and ready to serve, THA Key Holders in our senior buildings, and our wonderful partners: Billy Brown of the Tacoma Residents Action Council, Mark Melsness and Brittney Stricklen of Spinnaker Property Management, Cathy Reines of Koz Development, Chad Duncan of CWD Investments, KWA, and Human Good.

This project served two purposes. Both are important. The **first** purpose is to help people stay safe in the pandemic by providing masks and reminding people to wear them. The **second** purpose is just as valuable. Delivering the masks let people know we are thinking of them, and concerned about them. That is meaningful, especially as the pandemic can make people feel isolated.

A simple masks lets them know they are not alone. That too is important, as the email below shows.

Thank you all! And stay safe yourselves.

Michael

Michael Mirra

he/him
Executive Director
Tacoma Housing Authority
902 South L Street, Tacoma, WA 98405
(253) 207-4429
(253) 651-3289 CELL
mmirra@tacomahousing.org
www.tacomahousing.net



"Housing Tacoma Forward"

From: his8thwonder@gmail.com

Sent: Sunday, September 06, 2020 2:20 PM

To: Dana Duncan < dduncan@tacomahousing.org>

Subject: Please forward on to Michael M and the big Boss's.

Dear Tacoma Housing Authority,

I am a client and Dana Duncan is my gal there. She is a keeper for sure.. I want to take this time to thank you from my heart for the wonderful safe white masks you sent to me in the mail. I just cried when I opened your envelope.. Something so simple as a mask means so much to us elders in so many ways. I have a pre-existing health issue and the Covid -19 scares me so much. I see people on TV not wearing a mask and I think to myself. How selfish they are. I only go to Safeway and back. My Dr. from the Puyallup Tribe sends all medications by Fed-X. I am so Blessed. You're all so kind and full of Compassion and I needed these so bad.. Again thank you and as I smudge today I will keep the entire staff my, { ANGEL"S } at Tacoma Housing Authority in deep prayer... God Bless each and everyone of you.. Mask up and Stay Safe..

Much Respect and Appreciation,

S

Speak up for your community and yourself by participating in the 2020 census. Learn more and get started at 2020census.gov.



FINANCE



Motion

Adopt a consent motion ratifying the payment of cash disbursements totaling \$5,181,027 for the month of August, 2020.

Approved:	September 23, 2020		
		Stanley Rumbaugh, Chair	

TACOMA HOUSING AUTHORITY Cash Disbursements for the month of August 2020

		Check No				
		From	То	Amount		Totals
A/P Checking Accounts						
Accounts Payable Checks	Check #'s	94,399 -	94,445			
Arlington CRC Checks	Check #'s	-				
Accounts Payable EFTs	EFTs	832 -	864			
Business Support Center				441,010		
Moving To Work Support Center				53,384	Dro	gram Support
Moving To Work Buildings (used by Support C	enter)			27,654	F10	gram Support
Tax Credit Program Support Center				10,306		
Section 8 Programs				132,704	Section	on 8 Operations
902 S L - Non-MTW Grant Costs				540		
Hillsdale Heights				1,551		Properties
Salishan 7				43,857		
Trees Properties (Conifer S, Pine Tree, Redwo	ood Juniper)			7,500		
Alberta J Canada-Development				485		
Arlington Youth Campus-THA Costs				588	_	avalanmant
HT 1500 Block				428	U	evelopment
Developer Fee - General Development Activity	/			21,247		
Bus Development Activity				4,973		
Department of Commerce Funding for Crisis F	Residential Cent	er		31,786	CI	iant Cummant
Community Services MTW Fund				11,726	Ci	ient Support
AMP 6 - Scattered Sites				6	D.	ممنور والمناط
AMP 9 - HT 1500 - Subsidy				729	Pι	ıblic Housing
THA SUBTOTAL				790,474		
Hillside Terrace 2 & 1500				5,151		
Bay Terrace I & II & Community Facility				10,655		
Arlington Youth Campus				10,940	_	D 114 D 1 4
Court F (HT 1800 Block)				63,709		Credit Projects
Renew Tacoma Housing				23,890	R	eimbursable
Salishan 1 - Salishan 6				13,304		
				<u> </u>		
TAX CREDIT SUBTOTAL (Operations & Deve	elopment - billab	le)		127,648		918
	'	,		,	•	
Section 8 Checking Account (HAP Payments)	01 1 "	100 5 10	100.015	07.047		
SRO/HCV/VASH/FUP/NED	Check #'s	483,548 -		87,647		
	EFTs	817 -	854	3,468,505	\$	3,556
Payroll & Payroll Fees - ADP					\$	706

TACOMA HOUSING AUTHORITY
CASH POSITION - August 2020

Account Name	Cur	rent Balance	Interest
HERITAGE BANK			
Accounts Payable		2,263,401	0.30%
Section 8 Checking		6,424,172	0.30%
THA Affordable Housing Proceeds-Salishan		1,966,466	0.30%
THA Scattered Sites Proceeds		5,870,268	0.30%
FSS Escrows		217,142	0.30%
CSA Escrows		81,356	0.30%
Note Fund Account		102	0.30%
Credit Card Receipts		12,319	0.30%
Key Bank Security Deposits		3,644	0.30%
Relocation Account		5,003	0.30%
THA Investment Pool		336	0.30%
THDG - Tacoma Housing Development Group		958,361	0.30%
Salishan 7 Operations		1,833,901	0.30%
Salishan 7 Security Deposit		29,412	0.30%
Salishan 7 Replacement Reserve		398,746	0.30%
Salishan 7 Operating Reserve		203,094	0.30%
Highland Crest Operations		977,002	0.30%
Highland Crest Replacement Reserve		266,537	0.30%
Highland Crest Security Deposit		46,150	0.30%
Outrigger Operations		430,573	0.30%
Outrigger Replacement Reserve		192,296	0.30%
Outrigger Security Deposit		22,653	0.30%
Prairie Oaks Operations		154,078	0.30%
Prairie Oaks Replacement Reserve		30,737	0.30%
Prairie Oaks Security Deposit		6,499	0.30%
Payroll Account		4,770	0.30%
HOME STREET BANK			
James Center North Operations		711,570	0.00%
James Center North Security Deposit		56,801	0.00%
WASHINGTON STATE			
Investment Pool	\$	1,523,821	0.26%
1. TOTAL THA CASH BALANCE	\$	24,691,207	
Less:			
2. Total MTW Cash Balance	\$	1,980,465	
Less Minimum Operating Reserves			
2.01 Public Housing AMP Reserves (4 months Operating Exp.)			
2.02 S8 Admin Reserves (3 months Operating Exp.)		726,000	
2.09 Less Total Minimum Operating Reserves	\$	726,000	
2.1. MTW Cash Available (Lines 2-2.09)	\$	1,254,465	
3. MTW Cash Held By HUD	\$	5,030,979	

TACOMA HOU	SING AUTHORITY		
CASH POSIT	ION - August 2020		
4. Non MTW Cash Restrictions/Obligations			
4.1 Non MTW Operational Restrictions			
4.10 HUD Restricted - Lot and Property Sales		\$	7,836,734
4.101 Area 2B Sales Proceeds (Afford Hsg)	1,966,466		
4.102 Scattered Sites Proceeds (Afford Hsg)	5,870,268		
4.20 THA Property Accounts Reserved		\$	2,499,354
4.201 Security Deposit Accounts	165,159		
4.202 Highland Crest Operations Reserves	320,000		
4.203 Highland Crest Replacement Reserves	266,537		
4.204 James Center North Operations Reserves	230,000		
4.205 James Center North Capital	274,880		
4.206 Outrigger Operations Reserve	150,000		
4.207 Outrigger Replacement Reserves	192,296		
4.208 Prairie Oaks Operations Reserves	77,000		
4.209 Prairie Oaks Operations Reserves 4.209 Prairie Oaks Replacement Reserves	77,000		
4.210 Salishan 7 Operations Reserves	354,000		
4.211 Salishan 7 Replacement Reserves	398,746		
4.30 Rental Assistance Reserves	000,110	\$	1,124,723
4.301 Mod Rehab Operating Reserves	108,828	Ψ	1,121,120
4.302 VASH, FUP, MAIN & NED HAP Reserves	806,063		
4.303 FSS Escrows	209,832		
4.40 Prepaid Grants	· · ·	\$	1,980,983
4.401 Gates Foundation	428,081		
4.402 Foundation for Tacoma Students	54,026		
4.403 Kresge Foundation - CHAP Program	148,515		
4.404 Balmer Foundation - Education Program	392,000		
4.405 THDG	958,361		
4.50 BFIM Buyout LOC Collateral-Potential Tax Credit Loss		\$	2,500,000
4.60 Total - Non MTW Cash Restrictions (4.10+4.20+4.30	+4.40+4.50)	\$	15,941,793
4.70 Agency Contracted or Budgeted Commitments Ren	naining	\$	-
	-		
	-		
4.99 Total Non MTW Cash Restrictions/Obligations (Line	es 4.60+4.70)	\$	15,941,793
			,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,
5. THA UNENCUMBERED (Non-MTW) CASH (Lines 1-2-	4.99)	\$	6,768,949
6. Development Advances - Project Reimbursement upo	on closing/draw	\$	286,728
6.01 Arlington Crisis Residential Center	-		
6.02 Arlington Youth Housing	78,991		
6.03 Court F LLLP (1800 Block)	207,737		